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We sat in a row on a rusted bench outside a grocery store 
in downtown Austin, the emerging summer heat beginning 
to cling to my skin, reminding me of my privilege of the 
refuge of air conditioning after this encounter. The patient 
was a 19-year-old male experiencing homelessness and 
navigating a psychotic disorder. The three of us, the thera-
pist, him, and I, a third-year medical student at the time, sat 
beside the specialty market, exploring his experiences with 
his mental health symptoms and antipsychotic side effects. 
He explained how he did not like taking the medications 
because they made him drowsy, a potentially dangerous real-
ity for a person experiencing homelessness. On the days he 
did not take his medication, paranoia and suspicions took 
over. He had just lost his job as a delivery driver. Encoun-
ters like these illuminate systemic time constraints and 
an inundated mental healthcare system psychiatrists face 
in providing the full scope of psychiatric care beyond an 
inquiry of side effects, medication effectiveness, and diag-
nostic criteria, missing nuances in perceptions of recovery. 
While pursuing psychiatry, I have witnessed how the current 
fragmented mental healthcare system prevents psychiatrists 
from effectively supporting young people and families and 
fully being equitable partners in interdisciplinary commu-
nity-based care models. Despite the evident benefits of col-
laborative care, there is a discrepancy between theoretical 
multidisciplinary collaboration and the reality of its imple-
mentation in the clinical setting — or the community where 
many need it most.

As a student, I was drawn to psychiatry over other medi-
cal specialties because it embraces the complexities and non-
linearity of treatment and the ability to employ more fully 
holistic approaches to individuals’ unique paths to recovery. 

During medical school, I concurrently pursued my master’s 
in public health (MPH) with a focus on first-episode psy-
chosis (FEP) and transition-age youth, informing my per-
spective on the role of a psychiatrist on the care team. The 
primary FEP treatment model in the USA has shifted from 
an isolated psychiatrist to a multidisciplinary community-
based team called Coordinated Specialty Care (CSC) [1, 2]. 
This multimodal care model includes intensive case manage-
ment, medications, and psychosocial functioning, includ-
ing employment and education services and family and peer 
support to achieve symptom remission, prevent relapse, and 
achieve successful psychosocial integration [3]. Psychiatrists 
have the unique opportunity to address developmentally nor-
mative challenges young people face while partnering with 
non-psychiatric team members. However, despite increasing 
collaborative models, I have witnessed a continual empha-
sis on the authority of physicians and prioritization of drug 
therapies over other treatment modalities and behavioral 
interventions, reinforcing the traditional biomedical model 
of mental disorders.

The social privilege of a physician’s license or a string of 
letters behind a last name immediately designates a power 
imbalance among patients, providers, and treatment team 
members. When I first sat in on the adolescent peer sup-
port group at the Austin State Hospital, I was taunted by the 
patients after introducing myself as an aspiring psychiatrist. 
I was effectively the enemy, a representation of the institu-
tion, leading me to confront my perceptions of what it meant 
to be a physician and the label that holds. The patients taught 
me about the realities of interfacing with a psychiatrist and 
having their knowledge of the impact of their medications on 
their symptoms and quality of life neglected when treatment 
planning. These sentiments were echoed by treatment team 
members who would relay valid observations on patients’ 
experiences with medications to providers with minimal 
consideration. In my discussions with team leads or primary 
clinicians on CSC teams, who are primarily psychologists, 
they vocalized frustrations that psychiatrists would often 
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override the observations of other interdisciplinary team 
members and overlook their academic or experiential exper-
tise despite medication prescribers having less frequent con-
tact and limited interaction with patients in the community 
setting. Physicians often assumed the de facto leadership 
position in multidisciplinary treatment team meetings — not 
necessarily because they wanted to but because it was the 
culture in community settings for the physicians to have the 
final say. These remnants of medical paternalism that linger 
in psychiatric service provision are vestiges of a historic, 
antiquated system of healthcare that prioritized medication 
adherence and clinical outcomes over patients’ and team 
members’ voices and perspectives on personal recovery. I 
have a sense of cognitive dissonance in being privy to these 
outdated practices and reconciling that reality with what 
initially drew me to psychiatry. I have learned, however, 
that within this discomfort with the fact that psychiatry is 
imperfect emerges an opportunistic hope in what psychiatry 
can become.

As a future clinician, I hope psychiatry can further 
acknowledge when to step back and elevate the young per-
son’s voice as they navigate the challenges of burgeoning 
adulthood with a disorder that impacts nearly every aspect 
of their life. It is not uncommon when a diagnosis directly 
contradicts a person’s perception of their illness or expe-
rience. In these situations, it becomes vital to elevate the 
value of lived experience and reframe how psychiatrists, 
social workers, psychologists, and peer supporter special-
ists collaborate in providing care. Peer Support Specialists 
use their own mental health experiences to validate and 
support individuals with their mental health recovery and 
are highly valued by individuals with severe mental health 
diagnoses [4]. As a future clinician, I plan to recognize the 
limits of my understanding and perspective and partner 
equitably with peers, support providers, and the rest of the 
treatment team to promote our young adult patients’ overall 
health and well-being. I am optimistic that psychiatry will 
continue to evolve, elevating patients’ voices, embracing 

interdisciplinary collaboration, and finding ways to disman-
tle authoritative power structures. Experiencing a mental 
illness can evoke fear and shame and a desire to be heard 
and understood. My hope for myself and my peers is that 
we listen to what people say and not try to say it for them.
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